
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

November 1, 2021 

 

President Joe Biden 
The White House 
1600 Pennsylvania Avenue NW  
Washington, D.C. 20500 

 

Dear Mr. President,   

We write today to express our strong opposition to your administration’s proposal to reopen the U.S. 
consulate general in Israel’s eternal capital, Jerusalem, that would provide separate diplomatic outreach to 
the Palestinians.  

Reopening the U.S. consulate general in Jerusalem would be inconsistent with the Jerusalem Embassy 
Act of 1995 (Public Law 104–45) by promoting division of Jerusalem. This would be unacceptable, 
shameful, and wrong. The Jerusalem Embassy Act of 1995 that you supported during your time in the 
U.S. Senate expressed U.S. policy that “Jerusalem should remain an undivided city in which the rights of 
every ethnic and religious group are protected…Jerusalem should be recognized as the capital of the State 
of Israel.” This law received overwhelming bipartisan support with a vote of 93-5 in the U.S. Senate and 
374-37 (with 5 voting present) in the U.S. House of Representatives. After repeated presidential waivers 
since 1995, the Trump Administration implemented this bipartisan law by recognizing Jerusalem as 
Israel’s capital in 2017, opening the U.S. Embassy in Jerusalem in 2018, and merging the U.S. consulate 
general in Jerusalem with the U.S. Embassy in Jerusalem in 2019. This third action formally brought the 
United States into compliance with the Jerusalem Embassy Act of 1995 by moving the U.S. Ambassador 
to Israel’s official residence to Jerusalem. 

Your proposal would also be inconsistent with the strong bipartisan support that has been reaffirmed in 
recent years for the Jerusalem Embassy Act of 1995. The U.S. Senate unanimously passed a resolution by 
a vote of 90-0 in June 2017 commemorating the 50th anniversary of Israel’s reunification of Jerusalem 
during the Six Day War that “reaffirms the Jerusalem Embassy Act of 1995 (Public Law 104–45) as 
United States law, and calls upon the President and all United States officials to abide by its provisions.”  

 






















